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ROYAL BOROUGH OF KINGSTON UPON THAMES

INTER FAITH FORUM

Notes of the meeting held on 31 October 2006 at 10.30am – 12.20pm

in Committee Room 2, Guildhall, Kingston
Present
Rabbi Danny Rich (Chair) – Liberal Judaism/NHS Chaplain

Local Faith Group Representatives

Rev Amanda Beck

Church of England
Rev Bruce Stuart

United Reformed Church
Anthony Freedman

Kingston & District Orthodox Synagogue

Fleur Standring

Kingston Liberal Synagogue
Edith Jayne


Religious Society of Friends (Quakers)

Jenny Lobl


Christian Science Church

Tony Lobl (alternate)
Christian Science Church

Nazim Ghauri

Ahmadiyya Muslim community

Lally Malik


Ahmadiyya Muslim community

Joanne Efstathiou

Greek Orthodox Church

Local Organisation Representatives

Rev. Stan Brown (Vice Chair)  Kingston University

Jan Stow (Vice Chair)
Kingston University  

Tammy Rich


Kingston University

Samia Khan (alternate)
Kingston Muslim Women’s Association

Veronica Attah

KCIL

Bob Bailey


Kingston Churches Action on Homelessness

Sgt. Martin Humphreys
Kingston Police

Rev. Sandy Cragg

Kingston Welcare

Gerald Cohen

SACRE

Fr. Grant Holmes

Chaplain, Kingston Hospital and KPCT

Rev. Regula Hug

Chaplain, Tolworth Hospital

Rev. Jacky Bone

Chaplain, Kingston and Wimbledon YMCA

Cllr Mary Reid

Mayor, RBK
In attendance:

Leroy McDonald

Kingston University

Rev. Jonathan Wilkes
All Saints with St. John

Dr. John Strain

Centre for applied and Professional Ethics

1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

Rabbi Danny Rich welcomed everyone to the meeting and particularly the Mayor, Dr. John Strain, Rev. Jonathan Wilkes, Dr. John Strain and Leroy McDonald to the meeting.

2.
APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from Rabbi David Mason (Orthodox Synagogue), Sydney Assor (Three Faiths Forum), Dianne Mahboubi (Bahai’s), Rev. Chris Hollingshurst (Mayor’s Chaplain), Andrew Bessant (RBK), Valerie Savage (Christian Science), Mrs. Hamida Syed (Kingston Muslim Women’s Association).

Apologies after the meeting were also received from Venerable Phrakru Samu Lom, Buddhapadipa Temple, Wimbledon, Rashid Laher, Kingston Mosque, and Mahendra Thakar, Sarvoday Hindu Association and also from Sarah Thorley who had hoped to attend as an observer.
3.
REFLECTIVE THOUGHT


Fleur Standing gave a reflective thought drawing on the theme of the 250th anniversary of the re-admittance of Jews to England by reading extracts from 'The Jews of Britain' by Pam Fletcher Jones, a founder member of Kingston Liberal Synagogue, and of the Kingston Group for Racial Understanding, the forerunner of Kingston Race Equality Council.
The extracts described the controversy, during the first months of the Commonwealth under Cromwell, about allowing some diversity in society.  For example, in 1649, at a time of very little religious tolerance, a council of various trade guilds passed a resolution in favour of universal tolerance of all religions 'not excepting Turkes, nor Papists, nor Jewes', but this was vetoed by the establishment. Analogies could be drawn with today's tensions and debate about respecting and living with 'difference' in a multi-faith, multicultural society. 

4.
NOTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING – Appendix A

The notes of the meeting held on 7 June 2006 were agreed as a correct record.

5.
MATTERS ARISING

Holocaust Memorial Day January 2007 – Jan Stow, Chair of the working group and the Mayor reported back from the first meeting of the Group held prior to this meeting.  Two performances of MeWe’s production of a play entitled “And then they came for Me” will take place on Thursday 25 January in Kingston.  MeWe is a local multicultural youth theatre group.  The play is based on the experiences of Eva Schloss, a friend of Anna Frank and Eva Schloss attends for the discussion which follows the play.  
On Sunday 27 the two Synagogues will be holding a joint event (it needs to be established whether this will be an open event).  In the afternoon it is planned to hold a brief public commemoration by the HMD tree (planted this year) followed by presentations in the Queen Anne Suite at the Guildhall.  Kingston University will undertake the project planning to support the arrangements.  
Fleur Standring reported that the Synagogues were also putting on a joint workshop event for Years 8, 9 and 10 on Monday 28 on the theme of HMD.
Action:  HMD working group
Youth Conference – Appendix B – Stan Brown circulated draft minutes of the last working group meeting held on 18 October.  A number of high profile people were involved in the conference including Ed Davey MP.  However, there was a major concern about the lack of response from schools and it could be possible that the conference may be cancelled.  The last date for cancelling is 19 December.  Further work is being undertaken to engage schools and invitations may be widened to include 5th form students (in addition to the 6th form).  

Stan Brown requested a nomination for a new working group member to replace Lally Malik and also helpers to steward the conference.  It would be preferable for stewards to have undergone CRB checks. It was hoped that suitable volunteers either from the Forum or from wider contacts would get in touch with Stan Brown.











Action:  All
Humanist Representation – it was noted that the request for membership had been withdrawn.

6.
IFF INVOLVEMENT IN THE PROFESSIONAL ETHICS SEMINAR AT KINGSTON UNIVERSITY IN SEPTEMBER 2007

Dr. Strain outlined the plans for a conference entitled “Health and Wellbeing – ethical challenges for Universities” on 4-6 September 2007 at the Kingston University and organised by the Centre for Applied and professional Ethics.  It was expected that 300 people from across the world will come together to explore the ethics of heath and wellbeing.  The main aims were for academics, faith communities and NGOs to explore how higher education can help achieve global justice in the provision of health and wellbeing – physical, mental and spiritual.  This could help to influence those who teach ethics to healthcare professionals.

The Chair suggested that IFF would want to have a display and to help with at least one workshop.  






Action: All
7.
WORKING ARRANGEMENTS – Appendix D

The working arrangements were agreed following minor amendments to Appendix A and B.
8.
KINGSTON WELCARE PARENTING PROPOSAL – Appendix C

Sandy Cragg described some of the current work with families and young children.  This included supporting young children who were not settling well in school, supporting grandparents who were now facing a parenting role because of difficult family circumstances, and also work with the Korean Community.

Sandy Cragg indicated that WelCare was seeking views to help shape their next project.  A consultation day is being held on 20 November, 10am to 1.00pm at WelCare House, 53 Canbury Park Road and representatives are invited form Voluntary Organisations, the Community and the Forum to help identify parenting needs and priorities for 2008-2010.  Sandy requested members to contact Welcare and register for a place.  (Contact details are Welcare House, 53-55, Canbury Park Road, Kingston KT2 6LQ, 020 8546 3258, welcarekingston@tinyworld.co.uk).
Sandy also indicated that WelCare were seeking a representative from a minority faith, with knowledge of parenting, to joint the Management Committee.  She added that WelCare had a Christian ethos of love and being non-judgemental.










Action: All

9.
MEMBERSHIP

Pagan Representation – Appendix E – discussion took place and a range of views was expressed.  Jan Stow particularly drew attention to the fact that government consultations on religion had included contributions from Pagans and Humanists.  
It was suggested that future any applications for membership should include obtaining confirmation form the applicant that he/she subscribes to the IFF’s aims and objectives, together with an indication of the size of the local faith community seeking representation.  
It was agreed that Pagan representation be included within the Forum.









Action:  Marian Morrison

Representation of Young People – it was agreed that a representative of the Kingston Youth Council be invited to join the Forum.










Action:  Marian Morrison
Mayor’s Chaplain – it was agreed that the Mayor’s Chaplain, currently Rev Chris Hollingshurst of St. Paul’s Hook C of E Church, be an ex officio member of the Forum.






Action:  Marian Morrison
Kingston Churches Action on Homelessness – it was noted that Bob Bailey now represented this organisation, replacing John Ayerst.

10.
SHARING MEMBERS’ CONTACT DETAILS WITH OUTSIDE BODIES

Following discussion it was agreed that email and other contact details of all IFF members would be made available to Kingston Police and that this information would kept securely within the Borough Commander’s office and not passed on.  It would be used to contact faith communities in the event of an emergency.  Marian Morrison would continue to email out any other information to members and Forum Members’ contact details would not be shared with any other organisation or individuals.  In the event that press sought contacts, Marian would contact the IFF member who could then get in touch with the press reporter individually.  
Fleur Standring requested that the Kingston Liberal Synagogue be added to the email distribution list.









Action:  Marian Morrison

11.
REVIEW OF CIVIC LIFE – Appendix F

The Mayor outlined this review.  She hoped that this approach would be built on by future Mayors (depending on their own personal faith position).   This initiative was important for community cohesion and widening knowledge.  Members of the review were drawn from large places of worship in Kingston and it was planned to hold four events during this Mayoral year:

· Kingston Liberal Synagogue in January 07

· St. Paul’s Hook on 18 February

· Kingston Mosque and

· a Hindu venue, both these dates to be agreed.  
The IFF will be invited to all of these events.

Rev Bruce Stuart sought views on the proposal to change the annual service which took place during the Malden fortnight to an inter faith event held in secular premises.  This proposal had the support of the Methodist Minister who currently hosted the service.  The Forum agree with this proposal.









Action:  Bruce Stuart

12.
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT FUND  BID FOR FESTIVAL OF FAITHS – Appendix G

This proposal planned for Spring 2007 stemmed from the Review of Faith and Civic Life.  A bid had been submitted and the Forum agreed to support this.  It was hoped that members for a working group would emerge.  For the time being Rabbi Danny Rich and Marian Morrison would progress the project if the bid is successful.






Action: Danny Rich & Marian Morrison
13.
UNDERSTANDING MENTAL HEALTH & DIVERSITY SEMINAR

Rev. Mandy Beck updated the Forum on arrangements for this seminar on Tuesday 5 December 1.00pm to 6.00pm.   The programme will begin with a networking lunch with a live band followed at 2.00pm by dialogues with community groups about mental health and diversity.  After a refreshment break the next session at 4.00pm will consider how religious communities understand and respond to mental health. Publicity material will be circulated shortly.  Members are invited to attend for all or part of the afternoon and to invite others who may be interested.  
14.
KINGSTON LIGHTS TO REMEMBER – Appendix H
This is a Marie Curie fundraising event taking place on Saturday 16 December and a Service of Remembrance will take place at 5.00pm in all Saints’ Church attended by the Mayor.  Marie Curie have invited involvement of the Inter Faith Forum in terms of giving a reading and suggesting songs from different faiths.  Fleur Standring expressed an interest in assisting with this.
Action:  Fleur Standring
15.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

The following items were noted:


A)
RBK/Borough Deans’ meeting held on 31 July 2006 - Appendix I

(The date of the next meeting is to be rearranged for February/March 2006.) 


B)
Understanding Spiritual Healing – Saturday 28 October at 4.00pm

  
C)  
Bahai Celebration of the Birth of Baha’u’llah – 18 November at 7.30pm
D)
Kingston University Chaplaincy Lecture  "Multiculturalism - melting pot, salad bowl or simmering cauldron" to be given by Rev Dr. Jules Gomes from Greenwich University on Tuesday 21 November at 5.00pm at Town House 10, Penrhyn Road, Kingston.
E)
350th Anniversary of the Readmittance of Jews to England –  a lecture by Rabbi Danny Rich on “One thousand years of Jewish History in Britain” on Wednesday 6 December at 7.30pm at the Guildhall.  The event is hosted by the Dittons Council of Christians & Jews and Liberal Judaism. 


F)
Black & Minority Ethnic Communities Health & Social Care News

http://www.kingston.gov.uk/bme_newsletter_issue_5.pdf 
 
G)
Latest news from the Holocaust Memorial Day Trust on www.hmd.org.uk
H)
Faithful Representation - a report to help Faith Representatives on Local Public Partnerships fulfil their role, published by the Church Urban Fund, in conjunction with the Faith Based Regeneration Network UK.  Queries at the Church Urban Fund:  www.cuf.org.uk  enquiries@cuf.org.uk,  Church Urban Fund, Church House, Great Smith Street, London, SW1P 3NZ.
Attention was drawn to two additional events which members were invited to attend:

· Schools Reading and Performing Arts Festival on Saturday 11 November at 7.00pm at The Mount Primary School, Dickerage Lane, New Malden. 

· Quakers’ Open Evening – Sunday 19 November at 6.00 – 8.00pm at the Meeting House, Kingston.

16.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on Tuesday 16 January at 4.00pm (at Kingston University, exact venue to be confirmed).

17.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Lobl thanked the Mayor for attending the Christian Scientist meeting held on Saturday 28 October.
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